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From Redding to Bakersfield, the 
Central Valley is evolving into a 
patchwork of poverty and pros- 
perity. Despite being part of the 
world’s most prosperous agricul- 
tural economy, more than 25% of 
Fresno County’s 800,000 resi- 
dents were eligible for Medi-Cal 

- 2 in 1998. A study of 65 rural Cali- 
fornia towns indicates that labor- : intensive agriculture contributes 

2 to poverty and welfare demands 

0 

in rural communities by attracting 
large numbers of unskilled foreign 
workers and offering most of 
them poverty-level wages. In the 
65 towns, 28% of the residents 
live in households with below- 
poverty incomes. Major policy 
choices for ameliorating this situ- 
ation include modifying immigra- 
tion and labor laws that affect 
farming to help farm workers earn 
higher wages. 
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economy that offers upward mobility 
to all residents. If current growth 
patterns persist, the landscape of in- 
equality in rural California will be- 
come more pronounced in the future, 
as labor-intensive agriculture, fueled 
by immigration, produces profits on 
one side and poverty for farm- 
workers on the other. 

Population growth and poverty 
When population and economic 

changes come together in agricultural 
areas, the usual challenge is to create 
enough good jobs for residents. The 
challenge is especially acute in the 450- 
mile-long, 75-mile-wide Central Val- 
ley. California’s total population is 
projected to increase by 50% over the 
next 25 years (see p. 11). The popula- 
tion of the Central Valley, which 
numbered about 3 million in 1970, is 
expected to almost double to 6 mil- 
lion by 2000 and then to double 
again by 2025. 

The Central Valley is often subdi- 
vided into three subregions: 

The Sacramento region (2 million 
residents), dominated by govern- 
ment and increasingly high-tech 
manufacturing and services. 
The northern Sacramento Valley 
(600,000 residents), with an 

economy based on agriculture and 
natural resources. 
The San Joaquin Valley (3.4 million 
residents), based on agriculture. 
Future interactions of demographic 

and economic change affecting agri- 
culture are likely to be most apparent 
in the San Joaquin Valley, which has 
the most productive agricultural sys- 
tem in the world but also two of the 
four poorest large U.S. metropolitan 
areas (population of 500,000 or more), 
Fresno and Bakersfield. Poverty is 
defined as the percentage of resi- 
dents living in households with in- 
comes below the poverty line 
($16,000 for a family of four in 1997). 
Socioeconomic indicators for the San 
Joaquin Valley illustrate the chal- 
lenge: about 30% of the adults have 
not finished high school, and 25% of 
the children in the Valley live in 
families with below-poverty-level 
incomes (California Department of 
Finance 1998). 

Joaquin Valley is due to three major 
factors: immigration; high fertility, es- 
pecially among immigrant women; 
and spillover population growth from 
the Bay Area and Los Angeles, includ- 
ing a growing commuter population in 
search of affordable housing. 

Rapid population growth in the San 

Fresno County, the 10th most popu- 
lous county in California, is the top- 
producing agricultural county in the 
United States in terms of value. But 
more than 25% of its almost 800,000 
residents were Medi-Cal-eligible in 
1998 (compared with 15% for Califor- 
nia as a whole), and more than 12% re- 
ceived Aid for Families with Depen- 
dent Children/Temporary Assistance 
for Needy Families (AFDC/TANF) 
cash assistance (compared with 6.5% 
for California). Unemployment aver- 
aged 12% (versus 6% for all of Califor- 
nia), yet farmers complained of labor 
shortages (Martin and Nyberg 1999). 
The status quo, in the view of many 
observers, risks the creation of a new 
rural poverty, as poor Mexicans mi- 
grate to agricultural areas where they 
have low earnings and limited mobility. 

About 55% of the immigrants who 
arrived in the San Joaquin Valley be- 
tween 1980 and 1990 were from 
Mexico (another 25% were from 
Southeast Asia). A combination of 
little education, low earnings from 
seasonal farm employment, and large 
households gave San Joaquin Valley 
immigrants from Mexico who entered 
the United States during the 1980s in- 
comes of $3,700 per person in 1990. 
That is about the same as the per 
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capita income of Mexico but higher 
than the per-capita income of riirul 
Mexico, where most of these immi- 
grants originate (unreported income 
may be substantial, both in the United 
States and in Mexico). 

Immigration, poverty and welfare 
Immigrants in the 1980s and 1990s 

encountered a different California 
economy and labor market than those 
entering in previous decades. The 
emergence of the new information and 
technology-based economy means that 
now, more than ever before, education 
and skills are the prerequisite for eco- 
nomic mobility. These are precisely 
the characteristics most immigrants 
and many immigrant children in rural 
California lack. 

The farm labor market also has 
changed. In the 1960s, after the 
termination of the bracero labor- 
recruitment program between the 
United States and Mexico, labor scar- 
city opened the door to unionization 
and rising real wages for California 
farmworkers. These economic ad- 
vances for farmworkers were re- 
versed in the 1980s and 1990s, as an 
elastic (highly responsive) supply of 
low-skilled labor from Mexico and a 
proliferation of farm labor contrac- 
tors created surplus labor conditions 
(see p. 19). 

Today, California farmworkers face 
not only declining real earnings but 
also a lack of housing and other ben- 
efits many once enjoyed. For these 
workers, real take-home earnings, af- 

X 

-J 
0 

Jobs in agriculture attract Mexican work- 
ers to California, but usually offer poverty- 
level wages. 

ter housing costs, have fallen substan- 
tially in the last two decades. Instead 
of living on the farms where they 
work, impoverished farmworkers and 
their families crowd into small rural 
towns, creating a new concentrated 
poverty there. 

We used 1990 Census data on im- 
migration, poverty and welfare in 65 
rural California towns - containing a 
total population of 450,840 - to test 
the hypothesis that labor-intensive ag- 
riculture, by attracting large numbers 
of unskilled foreign workers and offer- 
ing most of them poverty-level earn- 
ings, contributes to poverty and wel- 
fare demands in rural communities. 
Our sample included all incorporated 
municipalities with fewer than 20,000 
inhabitants and at least 8% of their la- 
bor force employed principally in agri- 
culture. Most of the communities in 
our study are located in the San 
Joaquin Valley, such as Parlier, 
McFarland and Huron. 

of immigration have focused on urban 
areas and considered only the one- 
way relationship between immigration 
and such variables as wages and un- 
employment rates. In contrast, we 
adopted an interactive approach, 
looking at how immigration both in- 
fluences and is influenced by farm 
employment and tracing through the 
impacts on poverty and welfare use 
in rural towns (Martin and Taylor 
1998). 

The 65 farmworker towns in our 
study are small and poor. In these 

Past research on economic impacts 

towns, 28% of the resi- 
dents live in house- 
holds with below- 
poverty incomes. 
Twenty-nine percent 
are foreign-born, and 
one-third of the for- 
eign-born arrived dur- 
ing the 1980s. Labor- 
force participation is 
relatively low - an 
average of 36% are 
employed or looking 
for work. (By com- 
parison, about half of 
the U.S. and Califor- 

nia populations are employed or 
looking for work.) About one-third 

of the typical city’s labor force is em- 
ployed in agriculture, down from 50% 
in 1980. However, during the 1980s, 
the absolute number of people in farm 
jobs expanded by 17% in the average 
sample city (the share of labor force in 
agriculture fell because the number of 
people in nonfarm jobs increased more 
rapidly than the number in farm jobs). 

Our simultaneous-equation regres- 
sion analysis (see study methods below) 
uncovered a positive relationship be- 
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New subdivisions are springing up in and 
around Pariier, a small city about 20 miles 
from Fresno. 

tween farm employment and both im- 
migration and poverty. Other things 
being the same, a 100-person increase 
in farm employment was associated 
with 139 more people living in poverty 
during the 1980s. That is, the poverty 
multiplier of an additional farm job 
was 1.39. Farm employment increased 
poverty both directly, by offering 
farmworkers below-poverty earn- 
ings, and indirectly, by stimulating 
immigration of people with few 
skills. 

link was circular. Farm employment 
drew immigrants into rural towns, 
and immigration in turn relaxed the 
labor constraint on the expansion of 
labor-intensive agriculture, leading to 
the creation of additional farm jobs. 
Our findings show that each 100-person 
increase in foreign-born population 
added 37 more workers to farm pay- 
rolls during the decade. 

comers to these cities are noncitizens 
ineligible for welfare under the Per- 
sonal Responsibility and Work Oppor- 
tunity Reconciliation Act (PRWORA), 
the 1996 U.S. welfare reform, so there 
is not a one-to-one relationship be- 
tween poverty and welfare. A 100- 
person increase in the number of 
poor residents was associated with a 
57-person increase in the number of 

The farm employment-immigration 

Many residents and nearly all new- 

welfare re- 
cipients. 
There was no 
significant di- 
rect relation- 
ship between 
immigration 
and welfare 
use, which 
casts doubt on 
the Proposi- 
tion 187 argu- 
ment that im- 
migration is 

3 motivated by 
9 access to wel- 
5 fare benefits. 
1: The farm 

employment- 
poverty-welfare cycle is stronger in 
California than in the rest of the coun- 
try, where, on average, agricultural 
production is less labor-intensive and 
farmers traditionally have less access 
to low-skilled immigrant workers. 
Farm employment reduced poverty in 
the United States during the 1970s, 
when farmworker wages rose and 
unionization was on the upswing. 
Other things being equal, an addi- 
tional 100 farm jobs were associated 
with 43 fewer people in poverty and 
52 fewer people in households receiv- 
ing welfare income. The ameliorative 
effect of farm employment on poverty 
reversed in the 1980s: by 1990, an ad- 
ditional 100 farm jobs were associated 
with a 97-person increase in poverty 
and a 16-person increase in welfare 
use. At the same time, the role of im- 
migrant workers, especially unautho- 
rized immigrants, in the U.S. agricul- 
tural work force has increased (US 
Department of Labor 1993). 

What does the future hold? 
Our research findings suggest that 

there is a vicious circle of more farm 
jobs, more immigration and more pov- 
erty in rural California. What does this 
finding portend for California in 2025? 
How are policy initiatives, including 
immigration and welfare reforms, 
likely to reshape the state’s rural de- 
mographic and social landscape? 

more populous San Joaquin Valley 
and an increasingly complex “rural” 

v) 

California’s future includes a vastly 

economy, as urban sprawl in centers 
like Sacramento, Fresno and Bakers- 
field and housing spillover from San 
Diego, Los Angeles and the Bay Area 
continue to take over California’s 
fields. City and regional planning poli- 
cies may alter the sprawl at its mar- 
gins, but San Joaquin Valley popula- 
tion growth appears to be inevitable. 

The range of policy options to re- 
duce farmworker poverty in the next 
25 years is bracketed by two extremes. 
One extreme is the guest worker op- 
tion, which advocates bringing sea- 
sonal farmworkers into the United 
States in a manner that does not lead 
to settlement. This implies implement- 
ing more effective border controls so 
that individuals enter the country as 
guest workers who return home, in- 
stead of as unauthorized immigrants 
who might settle. The other extreme is 
not to worry about controlling immi- 
gration and settlement, but rather to 
adopt integration policies that uplift 
poor rural residents, including immi- 
grants and their children, by improv- 
ing economic mobility. Options in be- 
tween these two extremes include 
unionization of the farm work force 
and better enforcement of labor and 
tax laws. 

The major immigration-related 
policy initiatives of the 1990s at- 
tempted to restrict immigration with 
increased border enforcement while 
limiting access to public services 
through welfare reform. 

ity of border enforcement to control 
the flow of immigrant workers be- 
tween Mexico and the United States, 
in light of a voracious demand for 
low-skilled labor in the United States 
and limited employment options in 
Mexico (Singer and Massey 1998). The 
Binational Study of Immigration, 
sponsored by the U.S. Commission on 
Immigration Reform and the Mexican 
Foreign Affairs Secretariat, concluded 
that tighter border enforcement in- 
creased, rather than decreased, the 
number of unauthorized immigrants 
in the United States during the 1990s. 
Most who attempt entry into the 
United States without proper docu- 
ments ultimately succeed. However, a 
higher risk of apprehension at the bor- 

Some researchers question the abil- 
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A USDA survey found that more than half of California’s farm laborers during 1998 were unauthorized, despite fences along the 
U.SJMexico border south of San Diego. 

der encourages once-seasonal mi- 
grants to remain in the United States 
throughout the year and raise their 
families here, creating new public- 
service demands in California’s rural 
communities (see p. 11). 

tion Service (INS) contends that its 
border enforcement strategy ulti- 
mately will prevail, but to date its pri- 
mary impact has been on where immi- 
grants cross the border, not on the 
number of individuals who cross 
(GAO 1999; CIIP 1999). The U.S. De- 
partment of Labor’s National Agricul- 
tural Worker Survey found that 52% of 
California’s farm work force was com- 
prised of unauthorized immigrants in 
1998. That is a higher percentage than 
on the eve of the Special Agricultural 
Worker program that legalized more 
than 700,000 California farmworkers 
- most of the state’s agricultural 
work force - under the Immigration 
Reform and Control Act of 1986. 

National welfare policy, as legis- 
lated by the 1996 PRWORA, has 
placed new restrictions on immi- 
grants’ access to welfare benefits (see 
p. 35). This raises concerns abdut the 
economic integration not only of poor 

The Immigration and Naturaliza- 

immigrants, but poor citizens as well, 
including the U.S.-born children of im- 
migrants. The Urban Institute esti- 
mates that nearly one in 10 American 
children lives in a mixed-status family 
with at least one noncitizen parent and 
one citizen child (Fix and Zimmerman 
1999). If welfare reform reduces immi- 
grant families‘ income, all family 
members, not only noncitizens, are af- 
fected. Moreover, it is not clear 
whether welfare reform has discour- 
aged noneligible immigrant parents 
from seeking benefits for their U.S.- 
citizen children, who are entitled to 
public assistance regardless of their 
parents’ immigration status. (Our 
study was conducted using data col- 
lected before welfare reform was 
passed in 1996.) 

to get individuals off of welfare and 
into the work force. However, there is 
a mismatch between welfare recipients 
and jobs in rural California. Virtually 
all new entrants to the farm labor force 
are young men who recently arrived 
from Mexico to do seasonal farm 
work. They are flexible and willing to 
travel to different fields each day and 
work long hours if needed. Most wel- 

An overarching goal of PRWORA is 

fare recipients, on the other hand, are 
mothers with children who lack the 
flexibility that farm employers have 
come to expect (Rural Migration News 
1997). 

The networks linking U.S. farm jobs 
with new immigrant workers are bet- 
ter established than those linking farm 
employers with local welfare recipi- 
ents. The farm labor contractors who 
hire and supervise at least half of all 
farmworkers have little incentive to 
form crews of welfare recipients, who 
may complain about violations of la- 
bor laws that farm labor contractors 
commit. In the 1990s, there was little 
evidence of generalized farm labor 
shortages that would encourage farm- 
ers to invest in recruitment and train- 
ing of welfare recipients or tolerate 
less-than-stellar work habits (Taylor et 
al. 1996). 

Because of these thorny issues, 
many local observers are pessimistic 
about welfare reform’s prospects in 
rural California. Ernest Velasquez, re- 
tired Social Services director for 
Fresno County, says that “the goal of 
moving people from welfare to jobs in 
only two years is not realistic in the 
San Joaquin Valley. I’m not sure how 
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Technology has tended to focus on 
increasing the productivity of land, not 
workers. 

you implement welfare reform in a 
place with no jobs” (Arax 1997). 

farm labor shortages, California grow- 
ers are intensifying their push for a 
guest-worker program at the new mil- 
lennium. They cite INS claims that 
border and internal enforcement of 
immigration laws will eventually suc- 
ceed in reducing the flow of workers 
across the border, as well as the reluc- 
tance of U.S. citizens to work in the 
fields. It is likely that the next 25 years 
will witness new experiments with 
federal guest-worker programs for 
agriculture. 

Guest-worker programs have a 
number of strikes against them. First, 
in practice, they do not prevent immi- 
grants from settling; hence the adage 
“there is nothing as permanent as a 
temporary worker.” Second, despite 
policymakers’ best intentions, guest- 
worker regulations are difficult to en- 
force in an agricultural economy 
riddled with immigration and labor- 
law violations (Martin 1998). Third, 

Despite the absence of generalized 

some observers bemoan the exclu- 
sionary nature of guest-worker poli- 
cies, which defy the inclusionary ide- 
als that created this “nation of 
immigrants.” Finally, our analysis 
suggests that guest-worker programs 
would leave California’s existing ru- 
ral poverty intact. 

unionization and significantly in- 
creased enforcement of labor laws also 
appear dim. In the 1960s, Cesar 
Chavez recognized the difficulty of or- 
ganizing a foreign-born and constantly 
changing agricultural work force; he 
relied heavily on consumer boycotts to 
promote unionization. Today, fewer 
than 300 union contracts cover less 
than 5% of California farmworkers 
(see p. 19). The political will to enforce 
agricultural labor laws has waned, and 
the number of people involved in en- 
forcing California‘s labor laws de: 
creased in the 1990s due to cutbacks in 
government funding that have not been 
restored (Rural Migration News 1996). 

The prospects for widespread 

Technological advances in Califor- 
nia agriculture have focused on raising 
the productivity of land, not labor. 
This explains the high labor intensity 
of many farm operations, evident to 
anyone who observes, for example, a 
Fresno raisin harvest. Despite 
California’s harvest of plenty, the pro- 
ductivity of individual workers is 
lower than it would be with more 
capital-intensive practices. For ex- 
ample, the driver of a tomato harvest- 
ing machine harvests far more toma- 
toes per day than a hand harvester 
could, and a worker using air-powered 
tools can prune trees and vines faster 
than a hand worker. This, together 
with a ready supply of new immi- 
grants willing to work at low wages, 
keeps real wages for farmworkers 
from rising when the demand for field 
hands increases. The availability of in- 
expensive and flexible immigrant la- 
bor, in turn, discourages farmers and 
labor contractors from mechanizing 
and “stretching out” labor demands to 
provide workers with more stable em- 
ployment. As a result, California’s ag- 

ricultural prosperity is reflected in the 
price of land, not labor. Herein lie the 
roots of California’s new rural pov- 
erty. As Carol Whiteside, president of 
the Great Valley Center, put it, ”The 
Central Valley will either wind up as a 
contributor to the state’s economic de- 
velopment or it will wind up as 
California’s Appalachia” (Rural Mi- 
gration News 1998). If poverty amid 
prosperity persists, it may end up be- 
ing both. 

J.E. Taylor is Professor, and P.L. Martin 
is Professor, Department of Agricultural 
and Resource Economics, UC Davis. 
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